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TOWN OF SIMSBURY

BOARD OF EDUCATION

Record of Proceedings 


     Special Meeting  

  
      September 8, 2020
	Ms. Susan Salina called the special meeting to order at 6:37 p.m. in the Simsbury High School auditorium.
Roll Call:

Members present: Mmes. Susan Salina, Tara Willerup, Lydia Tedone, Jen Batchelar and Sharon Thomas.  Messrs. Todd Burrick, Jeff Tindall and Brian Watson.  
Also present: Superintendent Matt Curtis, Assistant Superintendent Erin Murray, Assistant Superintendent Sue Homrok-Lemke, Director of Personnel Neil Sullivan, Director of Finance Amy Meriwether, BOE Student Representatives Katherine Bonnell and Shannon Zeilman, and Recording Secretary Katie Wilde.  
PUBLIC AUDIENCE
None
BOARD AND ADMINISTRATIVE COMMUNICATIONS

Ms. Willerup stated that in honor of the 350th anniversary of Simsbury there are banners along Iron Horse Boulevard representing people and events over the past 350 years.  Ms. Tedone reported on the opening of tech schools, CREC, CABE and NSBA.
Mr. Sullivan stated that the original guidance from the state was that we needed mask protocols in our schools.  Recently we were advised that our mask protocols need to be adopted as BOE policy.  The Policy Committee will convene virtually next week and bring the policy forward to the board for adoption.
Mr. Curtis thanked staff and students for a smooth opening to school.  He stated that he and Ms. Meriwether had a follow-up discussion with Jeff Wysznski at Tecton Architects to define necessary steps, should the facilities plan go to referendum in the spring.  A meeting will be arranged with the state to review the long term facilities plan that will include Mr. Curtis, Ms.  Meriwether and Mr. Casey.

Ms. Salina expressed her thanks and appreciation for all of the work that went into opening our schools this fall.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS
A.  Approval of Minutes of August 20, 2020 Special Meeting

Ms. Willerup: MOVE to approve the minutes of the August 20, 2020 special meeting.

Ms. Batchelar:Seconded.  So moved.

B.  Personnel

Mr. Burrick: 
MOVE that the Board of Education accept the resignation of Cassidy 

Considine effective August 21, 2020 and Jason Stammen effective 


September 30, 2020.
Ms. Thomas: Seconded.  So moved.
Ms. Willerup:
MOVE that the Board of Education accept the retirement of Joncia 


Lytwynec effective November 1, 2020.

Mr. Tindall:
Seconded.  So moved.

INFORMATION AND REPORTS
A.  School Opening Report

Mr. Curtis reviewed the four guiding beliefs that frame the school opening updates.  He reviewed the public health data markers that are provided weekly from the Farmington Valley Health District, noting that the markers are tied to instructional models.
Mr. Sullivan reviewed school opening enrollment K-12.  He stated that 17%-18% of students are enrolled in distance learning.  Total enrollment is 3,952, which is below the projected 4,025, although families are continuing to enroll.  Mr. Sullivan reviewed the number of distance learning students by grade level.  Currently there are 2 teachers in grades K, 5 and 6.  There are 3 teachers in grades 1, 2, 3 and 4.  It is likely a 1st grade teacher will be added due to class size.

Mr. Sullivan discussed the mitigation strategies in place for the health and safety of students and staff.  He reviewed the operational adjustments that have been made at the schools, which include changes to: drop off/dismissal, recess/lunch, nurse’s office/isolation rooms, hallway traffic, bathroom capacity, plexiglass barriers, and outdoor spaces.
Mr. Sullivan shared highlights of the return to school for both elementary and secondary students.  He noted that at the end of the summer more students moved into the distance learning program and classes became larger.  This continues to be a fluid situation.  Mr. Sullivan reviewed the hybrid to full in-person transition timeline.
Ms. Batchelar asked if a date has been set for secondary students to return to full in-person learning.  Mr. Sullivan stated that the situation continues to be monitored and a decision will be made later in September.  Ms. Batchelar noted the importance of the soft opening relative to the mental health of students and teachers.  She asked if Kindergarten enrollment is down.  Mr. Sullivan responded that Kindergarten enrollment is down, but not by an outrageous number.  Ms. Batchelar asked if more students are walking or riding their bikes to school at the secondary level.  Mr. Sullivan stated that he has not been tracking that number.  Mr. Curtis noted that bus ridership is low.

Mr. Watson noted the advantageous class sizes with an average of 15.4 students per class in the hybrid model.  Mr. Sullivan stated that the district worked to cap the in-person class sizes at 18.  Ms. Tedone asked if there are parents who do not want to return to full in-person learning.  Mr. Sullivan responded that there are parents on both sides, but the most effective model is in-school instruction.
Ms. Lemke discussed delivering high quality, engaging instruction for all students.  She reviewed the distribution of technology devices to students and teachers.  Over the summer the district increased its bandwidth capacity to handle increased usage.  There have been technological glitches during the time school has been in session that we continue to address, as well as delays in receiving shipments from vendors.
Ms. Gunsalus addressed elementary distance learning.  Currently there are 403 students and 20 teachers in the distance learning program.  Materials have been distributed to these students.  Ms. Gunsalus reviewed the focus for week one of the program, which was centered on relationship building. She discussed the specials rotation, balancing use of paper/pencil with digital practices, and the use of both whole class and small group instruction.
Ms. Lemke reviewed social and emotional health and support systems that have been put in place.  Multiple sessions on staff self-care and how to support students have occurred.  A faculty/staff playbook was created.  Specific staff/student baseline information was collected.  Follow-up sessions at faculty meetings and future professional development will continue throughout the year.
Mr. Burrick questioned whether staff was comfortable returning to school.  Ms. Lemke responded that there was a range of responses.  Some staff members were concerned about returning and that is why we provided professional development, so that staff could feel as safe and comfortable as possible.  Mr. Curtis stated that there continues to be a consistent dialog with the SEA leadership.  Ms. Thomas noted that some staff members were anxious and concerned coming back to school.  She suggested that we should be checking to see if staff members are feeling better
Ms. Salina asked if the social/emotional supports carried through to the distance learning teachers.  Ms. Lemke responded in the affirmative.  Ms. Batchelar questioned the pacing for those in distance learning versus hybrid.  Ms. Lemke stated that both groups are following the same curriculum units and practices will continue to evolve.  Ms. Batchelar noted that no longer are there Connects class at HJ and SHS, she asked how teachers are connecting with students.  Ms. Lemke responded that content area teachers are engaging students at the end of class for the purpose of creating connections.  Staff is also aware of which students they need to check in with.
Ms. Lemke stated that the board adopted Equity Statement was shared at new teacher orientation and will be shared and discussed during faculty meetings.  The next Equity Council meeting is scheduled on September 17 during which members will look at culture and climate data from across the district.

Ms. Lemke addressed the return of students with special needs.  Students with intensive special programming have already returned to in-person.  All elementary students with IEP’s have been offered full in-person instruction 4 days per week in order to access programming outlined in their IEP.  Communication will be sent to HJMS and SHS families this week. Ms. Lemke reviewed the special education distance learning data. The number of special education students in grades K-6 is 47; grades 7-8 is 12; and grades 9-12 is 47.

Ms. Lemke noted that 42% of our Choice students are participating in distance learning.  She stat that we are working with our Choice liaison, social workers and school psychologists to ensure we are checking in with every family.

B.  COVID Expenditures

Ms. Meriwether reviewed fiscal year 2020 expenditures, expenditures for fiscal year 2021 to date, and estimated additional 2021 expenditures.  She noted that the $20,000 cost for the increased bandwidth is now being offered as a free program in CT, so there are no longer dollars associated with the upgrade.  Ms. Meriwether stated that there has been a reduction in funding from the state as they initially used an incorrect formula and the $462,000 expected has been reduced to $292,000.  In fiscal year 2021 the budget is $120,000 over due to COVID expenditures.  That will be offset by non-lapsing funds, leaving $260,000 in the non-lapsing account.
Mr. Burrick asked if the cost for the 3 new custodians is included in the personnel line item amount.  Ms. Meriwether responded that the only custodial cost included is overtime.  Mr. Curtis noted that the October 1 report will true up the numbers as it is a fluid situation and there will be additional personnel costs.  Mr. Burrick as if we have any new personnel costs since the start of the year due to COVID.  Mr. Curtis responded that we have additional costs.  The state talked about reimbursing districts for personnel costs due to COVID, but then said they would only provide reimbursement to those districts with more than 40% free and reduced.  In response to Ms. Salina, Mr. Curtis stated that the ($250,000) personnel line item is for 5 teachers who we had not budgeted for.

PUBLIC AUDIENCE
Elizabeth Peterson, 32 Fox Den Road, stated that more students are biking at SHS.  The bike rack is small, so students have been told they can connect their bike to a pole or bring it to the office.  Assistant Principal Ken Pera is looking into increasing bike rack capacity.
ADJOURNMENT
Ms. Willerup:
MOVE to adjourn the meeting at 8:12 p.m.

Ms. Batchelar:  Seconded.  So moved.
_________________________

_________________________

Jennifer Batchelar



Katie Wilde

Secretary
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